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N O T I C E  O F  M E E T I N G  

Notice is hereby given that the Annual General Meeting of the 

Ngātiwai Trust Board 
will be held at Mokau Marae, Old Russell Road, 

on Saturday 27 March 2021 commencing at 10:00am 

A G E N D A  

Karakia and Mihi 

1. Apologies 

2. Confirmation of Minutes and Matters Arising 

3. Strategic 

4. Commercial 

5. Financials 

6. Annual Report for year ended 31 March 2020 

7. General Business 

Closing Karakia 

Morning Tea will be available at the  
commencement of the meeting.  

A light lunch will be served at 12.30pm. 
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E noho ana koutou i runga i 
te manaakitanga a te runga 
rawa. Ngā tini aituā kua 
hinga ki tēnā marae, ki tēnā 
marae, haere, haere, haere, 
moe mai rā. Tātou ngā 
waihotanga o rātou ma, 
tēnā koutou, tēnā koutou, 
tēnā tātou katoa.

I would also like to welcome back 
our existing Trustees Aperahama 
Edwards (Matapouri), Merepeka 
Henley (Ngaitonga), Kathy Caldwell 
(Whananaki), Gary Reti (Otetao), 
Robert Diamond (Tuparehuia) and 
Martin Cleave (Motairehe). I am 
excited to have new Trustees join us 
to give a fresh perspective to the 
Board, while maintaining experience 
of the long serving trustees. To the 
outgoing Trustees, I would like to 
take this opportunity to thank you 
for your dedication and commitment 
during your time as a Trustee. I 
would also like to thank all the 
whānau who took the time to vote in 
this process.

Towards the end of the year our 
Hotel had to deal with Covid-19 
which had a significant impact on 
business, with the hotel closing 
completely when the country moved 
into Alert Level 4 lockdown. We were 
grateful for the Government 
subsidies that supported the 
business continuity of the hotel, but 
the impact of International tourism 
effectively being closed and local 
anxiety of Covid-19 meant visitor 
numbers dropped significantly. 
March is the last month of our 
financial year and historically one of 
our busiest months, but Covid had 
an impact on closing out the year as 
we normally would. 

On behalf of my fellow Trustees and 
the Ngātiwai Trust Board, I am 
pleased to report on the Board’s 
activities for the year ended  
31 March 2020. 

I would firstly like to pay tribute to 
many Ngātiwai rangatira that have 
passed away over the last year 
particularly for those that had loved 
ones pass as we began dealing with 
the impacts of Covid-19. It was 
difficult for our whānau to mourn 
their loved ones as they normally 
would due to the strict conditions 
imposed by Covid. May they rest in 
peace. Rere ki uta, rere ki tai.

Our other commercial properties, 
the Westpac building and the 
Warehouse building, both continue 
to deliver an excellent return on 
investment.  

Our Treaty mandate has remained 
paused since May 2017 as the Board 
have been working through the 
development of a draft mediation 
plan and funding to support the 
mediation. Our Treaty Claims 
committee are doing a very good job 
of working through the overlapping 
claims with Hauraki and Ngati 
Whatua. 

This is my ninth year as the 
Chairman of the Ngātiwai Trust 
Board and it is my role to present to 
our Iwi the performance of the 
Ngātiwai Trust Board’s governance 
and operational activities. Please 
take the time to read these results 
for the year ended 31 March 2020. 

The Election of Trustees for the 
Ngātiwai Trust Board was held 
during the year. I am delighted to 
welcome six new trustees to the 
table, Stewart Ngawaka (Kawa), 
Jessie Chapman (Omaha), Simon 
Mitchell (Oakura), William Sullivan 
(Pataua), Ngawini Hall (Ngunguru) 
and Wiremu Stone (Mokau).

The Board was delighted to be able 
to once again support our whānau 
studying to further their education. 
This is a key area for the Board and 
we are pleased to have been able to 
provide educational support to our 
registered members studying at a 
tertiary level. This year scholarships 
totalling $45,000 were awarded to 
Ngātiwai tauira for the 2019 
education year. The Board also 
supported a range of groups and 
individuals to help them reach their 
full potential, granting over $20,000 
in sponsorships for the year. 

Our Education Unit has had a 
successful year fulfilling the various 
contracts secured. Programmes 
such as Manaaki Marae, Driver 
licencing and Te Reo Māori saw 
excellent attendance and delivered 
valuable practical skills to those that 
participated. The team has also 
continued to deliver to a high level 
on the various Ministry of Education 
contracts. Every Tuesday our 
Education team host the Ngātiwai 
kaumātua kapa haka.

N G Ā T I WA I  T R U ST  B OA R D  A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 2 0  

Chairman’s Report
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A highlight for me this year was 
seeing the launch of Te Waka Reo at 
the Ngunguru marae in July. Te 
Waka Reo was the latest reo project 
of the Ngātiwai Trust Board’s Te Reo 
Māori strategy. The course 
encouraged the use of te reo and the 
speaking of it, with a strong 
component of the programme 
encouraging participants to learn 
waiata and moteatea that were 
commonly heard in the times of our 
tūpuna, but not so commonly heard 
today.

Working with the national Te Reo 
governing body Te Mātāwai, Te Waka 
Reo was able to apply through the 
contestable investment fund that 
targets home and community-based 
Māori language revitalisation 
initiatives which contribute to 
revitalising te reo Māori as a 
nurturing first language.

Another highlight over the past year 
was supporting Matapouri marae 
and Te Whānau a Rangiwhakaahu on 
their Pou Rāhui Ceremony. A pou 
was placed at Rangitapu to 
recognise the rāhui that was placed 
over access to Te Wai O Taniwha 
(The Mermaid Pools) by the hapū. It 
was great to be able to support the 
whānau and raise awareness of the 
impact the massive visitor numbers 
were having on Te Wai O Taniwha.

Our hotel, Quality Hotel Oceans 
Tutukaka, had some very good 
trading months during summer with 
the usual challenges of slower visitor 
numbers during winter. The winter 
months were helped with some good 
bookings by way of business 
conferences. The hotel had a focus 
on growing their conference 
capability and invested in 
technologies that gives us an edge 
when competing with other venues 
for this type of business. With air 
conditioning now installed in the 
conference room our team at the 
hotel are confident that they can 
explore some new opportunities to 
increase business for the Hotel. 

It is wonderful to see our kaumātua 
come into our education office 
smiling and looking forward to their 
regular catch ups, singing waiata 
and sharing a kai together.I know 
this is a highlight for our staff each 
week at the Education offices. 

Our kaumātua are a taonga to us and 
I would like to personally thank them 
for all they do for our iwi.Their 
regular monthly meetings held in our 
Boardroom gives us the pleasure of 
having them around and receiving 
the wonderful level of support to not 
only the Trust Board but to our 
marae, hapū and whānau by carrying 
out the important functions to 
maintain the tikanga and mana of 
our iwi.

Wayne Johnstone with the support 
of his wife Tupou have given us very 
strong and stable management of 
the Bland Bay Campground for six 
years. This year Wayne has had to 
deal with the challenges of a 
significant drought and issues with 
the camp’s main water bore. It is 
pleasing that with the support of 
Tuparehuia Marae that we were able 
to have continuity of water to the 
camp until our issues were resolved. 
We would like to thank the 
Tuparehuia marae for their support 
during this time. The Bland Bay 
campground had another excellent 
summer, with the camp at capacity 
during all the busy months. With our 
application approved from the 

Council to extend our front 
boundary, we were able to increase 
our overall capacity of the ground. 
This has been proven to be very 
successful and given more options 
to Wayne to host more campers. 
Covid-19 was an issue for the 
Campground, having to close during 
Alert Level 4. However the impact 
was not as significant for the Camp 
ground as this was towards the end 
of the summer months. 

I would like to once again thank my 
fellow trustees and their whānau for 
their dedication of time, energy and 
commitment to their role as trustees 
of the Ngātiwai Trust Board.

Over the past year we have had 
some challenges and tough 
decisions to make. There is a lot of 
work ahead of us and I know we have 
the right mix of people at our table 
to lead our iwi into the future. 

Mā te Atua koutou, hei manaaki,  
hei tiaki, i ngā wā katoa. 

Haydn Edmonds 
(Chairman) 

31 March 2020 
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Ngātiwai Trust Board Group Structure 
As at 31 March 2020

14 Trustees

Whangaruru Whakaturia 
Blocks 1D9A & 1D10A 

(Bland Bay Camp Ground) 

Trustee: 
Ngātiwai Trust Board 

(Operated and controlled 
by Ngātiwai Trust Board) 

Oceans Resort  
Tutukaka Limited 

(Hospitality) 

Director: 
H. Edmonds.

Shareholding: 
Ngātiwai Trust Board 100%

Ngātiwai Fishing Limited 

(Purchased Quota) 

Directors: 
H. Edmonds, J. Paki, 

C. Wells.

Shareholding: 
Ngātiwai Trust Board 100%

Ngātiwai Management 
Limited 

(Ngātiwai Trust Board 
Operations) 

Directors: 
H. Edmonds, M. Henley.

Shareholding: 
Ngātiwai Trust Board 100%

Ngātiwai Investment 
Holdings Limited 

(Investment Assets) 

Directors: 
H. Edmonds, B. Edwards.

Shareholding: 
Ngātiwai Trust Board 100%

Ngātiwai Holdings Limited 

(Settlement Quota) 

Directors: 
H Edmonds, C. Wells, 

J. Paki. 

Shareholding: 
Ngātiwai Trust Board 100%

Rathbone James Limited 
Partnership 

General Partner: 
Rathbone James General 

Partner Limited 

Limited Partners: 
Ngātiwai Fishing  

Limited 75% 
Rathbone Street Trust 

Company Ltd 25% 

Rathbone James General 
Partner Limited 

Director: H. Edmonds.  

Note: Operates the  
Westpac building. 

Shareholding: 
RJPL Trustees  
Limited 100% 

Ngātiwai Education 
General Partner Limited 

Directors: 
H. Edmonds, J. Paki. 

Note: Operates Ngātiwai 
Education Limited Partnership 

Shareholding: 
Ngātiwai Education 

Trustee Ltd 100%

42 Port Road General 
Partner Limited 

Directors: 
H. Edmonds, P. Hill.

Note: Operates 42 Port Road 
Limited Partnership 

Shareholding: 
WHW Trustees Limited  

100% (Sumpters) 

Ngātiwai Education 
Limited Partnership 

General Partner: 
Ngātiwai Education 
General Partner Ltd 

Limited Partners: 
Ngātiwai Investment 

Holdings Limited 50% 
Ngātiwai Management 

Limited 50%

James Street  
Carpark Limited 

Director: H. Edmonds.  

Note: Car park property sold  
1 March 2019, still holding 
shares in this Company. 

Shareholding: 
Ngātiwai Investment 

Holdings Ltd 50% 
Other Shareholders 50%

42 Port Road Limited 
Partnership 

General Partner: 
42 Port Road General 

Partner Limited 

Limited Partners: 
Ngātiwai Investment 

Holdings Limited 
36.5789% 

Other shareholders 
63.4211% 



reception area. The upgraded 
rooms were rebranded deluxe 
rooms and rates were increased to 
see how the market would 
respond. Feedback was very 
positive with no resistance to the 
new rates; guests were happy to 
pay more for the improved rooms. 
The plan in 2019/2020 was to 
continue with the upgrades and 
keep driving average room rates 
up. Having deluxe rooms allowed 
us to chase rates and give options 
when we needed it most. It also 
allowed us to upsell and offer 
corporate guests acceptable room 
standards attracting loyalty in a 
market that we could not 
previously attract. What we are 
seeing is corporates being 
prepared to drive the extra 30 
minutes to get out of the 
Whangārei city centre and enjoy 
the coast. With daylight saving we 
are seeing corporates enjoying a 
surf/walk and fishing after work. 

Outlook 

The hospitality market has hit rock 
bottom and we now await the 
effect of vaccines around the world 
and in New Zealand to determine 
when borders may re-open. In the 
mean-time we will continue to 
work hard, market ourselves 
domestically and maintain 
operations as best we can in these 
challenging times.  

As always, thank you to the 
Ngātiwai Trust board for their 
continued and ongoing support of 
the Oceans Hotel. 
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Quality Hotel Oceans Tutukaka Report

This financial year 
has again been 
challenging with a 
few new curve balls 
The summer months of December 
to March were severely impacted 
by COVID 19 that resulted in many 
cancellations such as the inbound 
bookings for diving at the Poor 
Knights. Consequently, the hotel 
closed its doors in March when the 
level four lock down was imposed 
by the Government.  

The year started well exceeding 
our room’s revenue budget but by 
May 2019 through to December 
2019, we tracked a general 
downturn in the economy mostly 
due to inbound visitor numbers 
dropping off into New Zealand. 

Conferencing gave the slower 
winter months a foot up and we are 
building trust with Professional 
Conference Organisations (PCO’s) 
as we continue to go above and 
beyond. The purchase of an 
interactive whiteboard and video 
conferencing unit has allowed us to 
have a point of difference with 
competitors and the much-needed 
air conditioners in the ballroom are 
now installed making the room 
more comfortable in the summer 
months.  

During lock down, our Hotel 
Manager stayed on site keeping 
hotel systems and basic functions 
going. Answering emails and 
processing refunds from guests’ 
cancellations through the 
shutdown period was the focus.  

In the 2018/2019 financial year we 
renovated five hotel rooms and the 
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Tēnā koutou katoa 

This report reviews the 2019/2020 
year for Ngātiwai Education, Te Au 
Here O Tūkaiaia. Our Education 
Unit provides a range of 
educational services by working on 
behalf of our uri, in partnership 
with learning centres, schools, the 
Ministry of Education (MOE), North 
Tec and other organisations. The 
Unit continues to support the 
needs of Māori learners of all ages 
through the delivery of contracts. 

CONTRACT REVIEWS 

SELO - Strengthening Early 
Learning Opportunities (MOE) 

We continued to provide 
professional development through 
weekly visits, storytelling and 
sharing Te Ao Māori in 10 Early 
Childhood Centres in and around 
Whangārei. We also delivered two 
workshops for the Early Childhood 
teachers. 

N G Ā T I WA I  T R U ST  B OA R D  A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 2 0  

Ngātiwai Education Report

reaching their education goals. We 
worked in both Primary schools 
and High schools where we 
interacted most, however, we did 
work with whānau in their homes 
and on marae. 

During the year our team was 
invited to present our findings to 
our local MOE, which was well 
received and we are thankful that 
our contract will be renewed for 
the 2021 year. 

Manaaki Marae - in Partnership 
with NorthTec 

We delivered our third Manaaki 
Marae course this year, with the 
same success focusing on food 
and beverage preparation in a 
marae setting and also in a 
commercial kitchen and restaurant 
setting. 

We were again fortunate to have 
the Ngunguru Marae and the Wāhi 
Restaurant on board. One 
memorable highlight was the visit 
to a market garden, to see where 
Wāhi obtained its fresh produce. At 
the conclusion of the course, the 
students prepared and served a 
banquet as part of their cooking 
assessment and a couple of the 
students have been lucky enough 
to gain employment in the 
hospitality industry. 

Toikuranui (MOE) 

We have delivered this contract 
since 2015, which has seen 
changes over the years. This year 
Ngātiwai worked with and 
mentored approximately 100 Māori 
tauira who were at risk of not 



7

Supported Puna  
Kohungahunga (MOE) 

In 2018 our first Puna 
Kohungahunga at Whangaruru 
School was started and we are very 
happy to report that it still 
continues today with good support 
from local families. A second Puna 
Kohungahunga was run from 
Otangarei and the weekly 
gatherings culminated in a very 
enjoyable Christmas party.  

EPF - Engaging Priority  
Families (MOE) 

This contract is specifically for 3-5 
year olds who are not participating 
in Early Childhood Education. We 
continue working with our whānau 
to help transition their tamariki 
from home to their chosen 
preschool education and then onto 
their first school experience. This 
would be our most challenging 
contract to deliver as home visits 
are a major part of our Mentors’ 
work, engaging in numerous phone 
calls and careful follow ups, but the 
concrete results are rewarding. 

PTE (Private Training 
Establishment) Driver Licensing 
and Te Reo Māori 

Our Driver Education programme in 
October 2019 saw 29 ākonga 
achieve their Learner Licence. 
Three individuals gained their 
restricted licence and five gained 
their full licence. Of the 50 

students who applied 37 achieved a 
pass, with 13 yet to pass. 

TEC Funding in 2019 of $49,500 
towards driver licence training and 
in 2020 $50,391 towards driver 
licence and Te Reo Māori courses 
has been utilised well. With Te Reo, 
the course commenced in 
Feb/March 2020, with two separate 
classes run on the same night to 
cater for the large response. A 
Google Classroom was also set up 
to deliver Te Reo content online. 

Kaumātua Kapa Haka 

Our most valued and respected 
Kaumātua have met for the last six 
years at our premises and are 
cherished for their Moteatea and 
Waiata of which they share at 
functions and events when invited 
to do so. They love to meet each 
week, enjoy each other’s company 
and share kai. 

In conclusion , we continue to seek 
funding to support our unit and our 
team continues to expand our 
skills and represent Ngātiwai 
proudly. 

Quoting our Kaiako Matua Taipari 

“..for us to strengthen ourselves 
within our Ngātiwaitanga, within 
our people, our waiata, our tikanga 
and all those things that sit within 
our cultural identity as Ngātiwai 
people.” 
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Board Secretary’s Report

Administration 

The team have kept busy during 
the year providing a variety of 
administrative, office and logistical 
support to trustees and staff.

Database 

As at 31 March 2020 the total 
number of Ngātiwai Trust Board 
registered members is 8336 which 
represents a total increase of 193 
from the previous year. 

Ngātiwai whānau are invited to 
register with the Trust Board, on-
line registration is available on the 
Ngātiwai Trust Board website at 
www.ngatiwai.iwi.nz or 
alternatively registration forms are 
available at the office. 

We also encourage whānau who 
are already registered to keep us 
updated with any change in 
contact address or contact 
number. This can be done on the 
Trust Board website or forms are 
also available at the office. 

Sponsorship 

A total of 18 sponsorships were 
provided to support Ngātiwai 
whānau with their representative 
sport, cultural and personal 
aspirations and achievements. 

Whānau are welcome to apply for 
sponsorship funding at any time of 
the year. All applications are 
considered by the Board at the 
trustee meetings held on the last 
Friday of each month. 

The sponsorship policy/ 
application forms are available on 
the Trust Board’s website at 
www.ngatiwai.iwi.nz and at the 
office. 

Trustee Election 

The triennial election of trustees 
was commenced in late October 
2019 and ended 3 February with 10 
trustees for Kawa, Matapouri, 
Motairehe, Ngaiotonga, Omaha, 
Otetao, Punaruku, Tuparehuia and 
Whananaki marae positioned. 

By 12 March 2020, trustees for 
Pataua and Oakura were confirmed 
and the  election process for 
Ngunguru marae was in train. 

As at 31 March 2020 the Board had 
at total of 12 trustees in place. 

8
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Bland Bay Camp Ground Report

Our camp ground 
manager reports 
having had a long, 
hot and dry summer 
As was the situation for many in 
Northland, the camp ground had 
issues with water, but this was 
more due to our own bore supply 
rather than lack of rain.  At the 
start of summer the camp ground 
really had to manage water usage. 
We would like to thank the 
Tuparehuia marae committee for 
allowing us to access their water 
bore to top up the camp ground 

tanks. We were very grateful for 
their support. 

The camp ground was full all 
summer, which meant the beaches 
and surrounding areas were busy 
with people everywhere, all of who 
were lapping up the long hot 
summer days. Large groups came 
to Bland Bay over summer, with 
one Auckland Church group of over 
40 people traveling north to stay, 
with feedback received that they 
just loved their time at the camp 
ground and will be back. 

This year Bland Bay approached 
the planning and roading team at 
Whangārei District Council to seek 
permission to move our front 
boundary fence to increase our 

capacity, which was approved. This 
meant the camp had nearly 
1,000m2 extra capacity, with an 
availability of approximately 30 
additional camp sites. 

 A highlight of the summer, and 
new to the camp ground this year, 
was the “Middle Rock Takeaways” 
food caravan.  The option of 
takeaways was a hit with the 
campers and the locals and was 
very busy all summer.  With a 
Council graded A Licence, the 
caravan provided burgers, fish and 
chips, and hot dogs, often selling 
out on a daily basis, proving its 
popularity. After a successful trial 
over summer, Middle Rock 

Takeaways operated over Easter 
and other long weekend holidays. 

The Bland Bay Camp Ground always 
has ongoing maintenance to keep 
on top of and we continue to work 
with the Council on projects such 
recycling. 

This year we introduced price 
increases, which was well 
received. It has been a very good 
summer for the camp, with 
everyone being well behaved and 
thoroughly enjoying themselves.  
After our busy summer period, 
Covid-19 became an issue, but we 
are grateful that we got through 
the bulk of the summer period 
prior to the full effect of Covid-19.

9
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Ngātiwai Communications Report

2019/2020 was 
significant year as 
the Ngātiwai Trust 
Board’s triennial 
Election of Trustees 
were held. 
Communications supported the 
process with pānui released in 
February informing of the 2020 
elections for Ngātiwai Trust Board. 
Pānui with all the election details, 
the associated timelines and 
Trustee nomination forms were 
also made available on  our 
website. Regular reminders were 
sent out encouraging whānau to 
participate in the elections. Pānui 
were shared advising of a Special 
General Meeting held at the 
Ngātiwai Trust Board office to 
announce the results of the 
election and the confirmation of 
Trustees. The Declaration of 
Result of Election of Trustees was 
also shared across all our 
platforms. 

While Trustee elections were being 
held a communications drive to 
support our database team was 
made on beneficiary registrations 
with the Board. Regular pānui were 
shared of the Elections coming up 

and we encouraged Ngātiwai 
beneficiaries over the age of 18 to 
enrol to be eligible to vote. 

Hui-ā-Iwi are a successful way for 
the Board to inform iwi members in 
a face-to-face forum what is 
currently happening within 
Governance and Operations. These 
hui will continue throughout the 
year as they are a good opportunity 
for the Board to meet with our uri 
kanohi ki te kanohi. A hui-ā-iwi was 
hosted at Ngunguru Marae  
in July.  

The Annual General Meeting of the 
Ngātiwai Trust Board was held on 
the 14th of December 2019 at the 
ASB Leisure Centre in Whangarei. 
The 2019 Annual Report was made 
available on our website with hard 
copies also available at the AGM 
and the Trust Board office. The 
official pānui was posted in the 
newspaper and shared on our 
Facebook and website pages 
within the required notification 
period. Pānui were posted regularly 
inviting whānau to  
the AGM. 

The Board hold monthly meeting of 
Trustees with a summary of these 
meetings produced by the Board to 
inform members. These 
summaries are made available and 
posted to our Facebook pages, 
website and included in our regular 
newsletters. 

Treaty Claims continues to be  a 
focus of our communications 
ensuring our iwi is kept informed 
on our own Treaty Mandate and 
other related issues such as 
Overlapping Claims and the Marine 
and Coastal Area Act (MACA). 
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Although our Settlement is 
currently paused as we work 
through mediation as set out by 
the Waitangi Tribunal, we continue 
to make available our Te Arawhiti 
Mandate Maintenance reporting 
available to beneficiaries on our 
website. This gives our members 
an understanding of and access to 
all the information, pānui and 
correspondence relating to work 
undertaken relating to our Mandate 
over the last year. The report to Te 
Arawhiti is required of us on a  
3-monthly basis on our mandate. 

Te Tūkaiaia monthly newsletter 
continues to share stories of 
Ngātiwai, celebrating and 
acknowledging various 
achievements of the iwi. Kōrero 
and contributions by whānau to the 
newsletter are what make these 
articles possible. Te Tūkaiaia often 
feature articles and topical issues 
relevant and current to the iwi. 

One highlight of the year in 
Tūkaiaia was when Ngātiwai were 
invited to tautoko the release of 
three rehabilitated turtles at 
Aorangi – The Poor Knights. After 
being found sick at sea these 
turtles were nurtured back to 
health by the team from Auckland’s 
Sea Life Kelly Tarlton’s. Once 
healthy the turtles were tagged 
and released back into the ocean 
at Aorangi, which Ngātiwai as 
mana whenua supported on the 
day. It was great to partner with 
Kelly Tarlton’s who are playing their 
part in the conservation of these 
wonderful creatures, they were 
delighted to be able to release 
these three turtles in the Ngātiwai 
rohe.  

Another highlight was an article 
supporting Matapouri marae and 
Te Whānau a Rangiwhakaahu at 
their Pou Rahui Ceremony. A pou 
was placed at Rangitapu to 
recognise the rāhui that was 
placed over  access to Te Wai O 
Taniwha (The Mermaid Pools) by 
the hapū. It was great to be able to 
support the whānau and raise 
awareness the impact of massive 
visitor numbers were having on Te 
Wai O Taniwha. There was 
extensive media coverage about 

the rāhui across all mainstream 
media.  

Each year the Whangaruru School 
Cultural Festival keeps growing 
from strength to strength and this 
year was no exception. The Board 
were very proud to be able to 
support and promote the kura and 
their annual Festival. 

March seen the announcement of 
Covid-19 being up scaled to a world 
pandemic. The Ngātiwai Trust 
Board began to take all necessary 
precautions to reduce its spread 
and protect our people. A high level 

of communications was initiated 
with key messages and updates 
being shared. This began an almost 
daily communication with whānau 
via our outbound Telephone calls, a 
0800 free call number established, 
updates on social media and 
website as the pandemic evolved. 
Communications adapted to Covid 
with hui being held via Zoom and 
other online methods. 

The next 12 months will see a 
review of our Communications 
Strategy which will be shared with 
the iwi when completed. You will 

continue to see a high level of 
communications from Ngātiwai at 
hui and across all our 
communication platforms. 
However If you have any 
suggestions, or you feel there are 
things we could be doing better in 
engaging with you, we encourage 
you to make contact and give us 
feedback. 
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Ngātiwai Treaty Claims Report

Settlement Negotiations 
In October 2017, the Waitangi 
Tribunal released its report on the 
Ngātiwai Mandate Inquiry. It 
recommended that the 
negotiations process be paused so 
that mediation or what it referred 
to as the longer route could take 
place.  

Mediation or the Longer Route 

The Tribunal recommended that 
mediation or facilitated 
discussions take place to debate 
the unsatisfactory elements of the 
Deed of Mandate. There should be 
an agreed number of hui involving 
all parties, including the Trust 
Board, conducted by an agreed 
mediator, mediators, or 
facilitators, to seek agreed 
formulae or acceptable solutions.  

In the event of rejection by the 
parties, the Tribunal recommended 
what it termed the longer route 
which would involve the withdrawal 
of the mandate and the setting up 
of a new entity such as a Rūnanga 
or taumata, named and organised 
more inclusively and able to 
represent all hapū and groups in 
the inquiry district, whether or not 
they are Ngātiwai.  

In either case whether it is the 
mediation or the longer route the 
Tribunal recommended that the 
Crown should fund these 
processes. 

Mediation Proposal and Funding 

After more than a year of reflection 
and several hui-ā-iwi to discuss the 
Tribunals finding in February 2019, 
the Board approached the Minister 
for Treaty Settlement Negotiations 
to see if the Crown would fund 
mediation. On 6 March 2019, the 
Board submitted a DRAFT mandate 
mediation proposal and budget to 
the Minister consistent with the 
Waitangi Tribunals 
recommendations.Throughout May 
to July 2019 the Board responded 
to the Crown’s queries about the 
proposal and updated the affected 

hapū claimants as this work 
progressed. In September 2019, the 
Crown approved funding for the 
Board to participate in the 
mediation.   

Between August and September 
2019, the Board continued to 
provide updates to the hapū 
claimants and supported 
independent funding to be made 
available directly to them for 
participation in the mediation. The 
Crown received queries and 
funding request from the claimant 
hapū up until 31 March 2020. On 21 
May 2020, while not strictly within 

the annual reporting period the 
Crown approved independent hapū 
claimant funding for participation 
in the mediation.  

Overlapping Claims 
Hauraki 

The Waitangi Tribunal held the 
Hauraki Overlapping Claims inquiry 
hearings in Wellington at Waiwhetu 
Marae from 8 to 12 April 2019. The 
Board sent a delegation of 
kaumātua, Trustees, staff and hau 
kainga from within the overlapping 
area to present its case at the 
hearings.
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On 8 December 2019, the Waitangi 
Tribunal released its report on the 
Hauraki Overlapping Claims Inquiry 
recommending: 
• That the legislation giving effect 

to the Pare Hauraki Collective 
Settlement Deed, and the 
individual Hauraki iwi settlement 
deeds, does not proceed until 
the contested redress items 
have been through a proper 
overlapping claims process as 
set out in its report. 

• That the Crown, when 
undertaking overlapping 
engagement processes during 
settlement negotiations, fully 
commits to and facilitates 
consultation, information-
sharing, and the use of 
tikanga-based resolution 
processes that reflect the 
principles they had identified in
their report. 

On 22 January 2020, the Board 
wrote to the Prime Minster asking 
for confirmation that the Tribunal’s 

recommendations would be 
followed. The Board also requested 
full disclosure of all current 
overlapping redress (see map of 
Hauraki redress). The Board 
received a response from Minister 
Little in February 2020 confirming 
that he  does not  intend to 
progress the Hauraki settlement 
legislation and his strong 
preference was to support and 
encourage iwi-led tikanga-based 

engagement on the disputed 
redress.  

In February and then again in 
March 2020, the Board wrote to the 
negotiator for the Hauraki and 
Marutūāhu Collectives and Ngāti 
Maru who had been asking for hui 
to discuss the disputed redress. 
The purpose of these letters were 
to ask if he too was willing to 
commit to the tikanga-based 
process recommended by the 
Tribunal. Unfortunately the Board 
never received a response to this 
correspondence.  

Ngati Whātua  

In August 2019, the Board received 
notice from the Crown about 
revised redress for Ngati Whātua. 
As the redress related to areas 
within the rohe of Patuharakeke 
and Ngāti Manuhiri the Board 
sought their views on the revised 
redress before engaging with Ngati 
Whātua.  

In September 2019, a hui was held 
with Ngati Whātua to discuss their 
revised redress. The Board 
indicated that in relation to the 
Marsden Point properties it 
supports the hapū position. The 
remaining redress including the 
Ministry for Primary Industries 
relationship protocol area, the 
Kaipara Catchment Co-governance 
group and Fisheries Right of First 
Refusal required further 
discussions.  

In November 2019, a further hui 
was held with Ngati Whātua to 
continue discussions. The Board 
indicated that where the Kaipara 

catchment overlaps with the 
Ngātiwai area of interest, those 
Ngātiwai hapū/marae needed to be 
included in any co-governance 
arrangements. It was also agreed 
that the Fisheries right of first 
refusal map will not be included in 
the settlement documentation. The 
hui concluded that further 
discussions were required on the 
protocol area in relation to the east 
coast.  

In February 2020, the Crown 
advised the Board that Kaipara Uri, 
Te Rūnanga o Ngati Whātua and 
the Crown were working to agree a 
process for further engagement, 
identifying issues and potential 
solutions for involvement in the 
Kaipara Moana arrangements and 
solutions that can work for 
everyone. 

Marine and Coastal Area 
Act (MACA) 
In 2013, the Court of Appeal ruled 
that Māori might be able to show 
customary ownership of areas of 
the takutai moana and that the 
Māori Land Court had the power to 
consider this question and then 
recognise that ownership. The 
Crown responded by creating the 
Foreshore and Seabed Act 2004 
which gave the Crown legal 
ownership of the foreshore and 
seabed. After widespread protest 
from Māori and criticism from the 
Waitangi Tribunal and the Human 
Rights Commission, the Foreshore 
and Seabed Act was abolished and 
replaced with the Marine and 
Coastal Area (Takutai Moana) Act 
2011 (the “MACA Act”). 
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Ngātiwai Treaty Claims Report continued

While the new MACA Act restored 
the possibility of customary title in 
the marine and coastal area it only 
gave Māori some limited scope to 
gain recognition of their customary 
interests but it did not provide for 
ownership. To qualify, applicants 
also had to take their claim to the 
Crown or High Court by April 2017 
or risk their customary rights being 
extinguished as a matter of Law.  

As a result the Board:  
• filed a claim in the Waitangi 

Tribunal in relation to the 
prejudicial effects of the MACA 
Act on Māori customary rights 
including ownership (the Wai 
2660 MACA kaupapa Inquiry); 
and 

• filed applications under the 
MACA Act in both the High Court 
and Crown Engagement 
processes in order to protect 
Ngātiwai customary rights in the
takutai moana from being 
extinguished if Ngātiwai 
whānau, hapū and marae were 
unable to file their own 
applications within the statutory 
deadline of April 2017. 

Wai 2660 MACA Kaupapa Inquiry  

On 4 July 2018, the Board filed a 
Statement of Claim in the Waitangi 
Tribunal’s MACA Kaupapa Inquiry - 
Wai 2660. The scope of this inquiry 
is targeted at the legislative 
framework and applications 
process established under the 
MACA Act 2011.  

The inquiry is being conducted in 
two stages, with the first stage to 
look at the procedural 
arrangements and resources (i.e. 
funding) and if those matters are 
prejudicial to Māori holders of 
customary marine and coastal area 
rights when they seek recognition 
of those rights within the 
processes available under the 
MACA Act. 

Hearings for the stage 1 claimant 
evidence took place in Wellington 
from 25 to 29 March 2019 and then 
for closing submissions from 31 
July to 2 August 2019. The Board 
presented its evidence in these 
hearings and responded to the 
Tribunals written questions in 
August 2019.  

MACA High Court Process 

In May 2019, the Board sought an 
adjournment of its application in 
the High Court, preferring the 
Crown engagement process but 
also to allow Ngātiwai whānau, 
hapū and marae applicants to have 
their applications prioritised over 
the Board’s application. On 4 June 
2019, the High Court confirmed that 
the Board’s application will be 
adjourned until July 2020. 

In June 2019, the Board contracted 
an historian to assist the Board 
with undertaking historical 
research to support the Board’s 
application in the High Court. The 
historian will undertake research 
into written source material while 
oral and traditional evidence 
gathering will be conducted 
separately and then incorporated 
into a final report.  

On 13 November 2019, the Board 
hosted a hui for Ngātiwai and 
Ngātiwai related MACA applicants 
in either the Crown engagement 
process or the High Court. The 
purpose or kaupapa for the hui was 
to discuss “what is the best 
approach to take to the MACA Act?” 
It was great to have a good turnout. 

Discussions were very respectful 
with everyone able to present their 
applications to the hui and talk 
about where they were up to in 
advancing them.  

The Board’s position in relation to 
all Ngātiwai MACA applications has 
been to support them and to 
provide a protective blanket for any 
Ngātiwai whānau, hapū or marae 
who were unable to file their own 
applications by the deadline of 3 
April 2017. On 20 February 2020, 
the Board hosted a second hui for 
all Ngātiwai MACA applicants. This 
hui built on the kaupapa 
established for the first hui and 
further discussed “What is the best 
approach to take to the MACA Act?” 
Again there was a good turnout 
with some new faces and with a 
greater focus on the upcoming Wai 
2660 MACA Kaupapa inquiry.  

MACA Crown Engagement Process 

There have been no development 
with the Board’s Crown 
Engagement application since it 
was submitted other than the 
Board receiving an 
acknowledgement from that Crown 
of its receipt. 
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Resource Management Unit Report

A challenging year 
The Ngātiwai Trust Board Resource 
Management Unit during the 
financial year 1st April 2019 - 31 
March 2020 had a challenging year 
in the absence of a dedicated 
Manager of the Unit. 

With no dedicated full time 
Manager the Uit had a number of 
contracts with local kaitiaki in our 
rohe who were overseeing 
resource consents, site visits and 
other consultation work on behalf 
of the Board.  We thank them for 
their mahi and efforts over this 
time.

In July 2019 our whānau and 
community of Aotea Great Barrier 
Island marched down Queen Street 
in Auckland to protest the 
Environment Protection Authority’s 
(EPA) decision to grant Coastal 
Resources Ltd (CRL) permission to 
increase the amount of sediment it 
dumps from 50,000 cubic metres 
to 250,000 cubic metres annually 
for 35 years, just 25km off the east 
coast of Aotea, Great Barrier 
Island.   Ngātiwai kaumātua, staff 
and Trustees travelled down to 
support our hapū of Aotea bringing 
Queen Street to a standstill.  We 
used our social media platforms to 
tautoko and help raise the 
awareness of the proposed 
dumping. 

During this period the Chief 
Executive Officer of the Board 
completed a Draft Ngātiwai Iwi 
Hapū Environmental plan.  The 
draft plan was made available to 
trustees for consultation with 
whānau, marae and hapū in due 
course. 

The Board attempted to recruit a 
new Manager during this period to 
lead the Resource Management 
Unit, but unfortunately no suitable 
candidate was able to be found.  
Administration and basic functions 
of the Resource Management Unit 
were handled internally during this 
time in the absence of a dedicated 
Manager. 

Thank you to our kaumatua 

The Ngātiwai Trust Board would 
like to acknowledge Hori Parata for 
his support of the Resource 
Management Unit during this time.  
Brought in as a contractor to the 
Board to support the Resource 
Management Unit, Hori continued 
the work on the ground.  Hori also 
led responses to whale stranding in 
the rohe and also continued on 
developing potential remedies to 
Kauri Dieback in conjunction with 
other hapū and Iwi.
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